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Student Experience Committee

SEC09-M3

Minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 18 November 2009

Members:  Professor Morag Bell (Chair), Professor Chris Backhouse, Ms Hannah Beasley, Mr Malcolm Brown, Mr John Harper (ab), Mr Rod Hulme (ab), Dr Jennifer Nutkins, Mr Chris Peel, Dr Phil Richards, Mr Will Spinks (ab), Mr Nigel Thomas

In attendance:  Marie Kennedy (secretary)

Apologies:  John Harper, Rod Hulme, Will Spinks
Hannah Beasley and Chris Peel were welcomed to their first meeting of the Committee.

09/36. Business of the agenda


Item 19 had been unstarred.

09/37. Minutes

SEC09-M2

The minutes of the meeting held 17 June 2009 were approved.

09/38.
Matters arising from the minutes


.1 Centre for Faith and Spirituality

The Centre had been open since early October and was being well used, including Friday prayers in the Muslim room, which could hold 250 students,  and Divali celebrations.  The formal launch would be arranged in the new year when key people were free to attend.

.2 Amendments to the ToR of the Residential Provision and Management Sub-Committee 

Noted that the amendments had been approved by Senate.

.3 Effectiveness of the Committee

There was at present no perceived need for any change.

.4 LSU concerns regarding locations for graduation ceremonies in 2012

The situation should be clear early in 2010, but if the normal venue was unavailable in July then ceremonies might be held in September.  The importance of maintaining communication with students might be raised at the imminent joint Executive Management Group/Students’ Union (EMG/SU) meeting.

ACTION:  MB

09/39. Terms of Reference and Composition of the Committee 

(SEC09-P20)

AGREED that the Director of the Sports Development Centre (SDC) be invited to attend meetings of the Committee when recreational sport was to be considered.

ACTION  MK
Secretary’s note:  Chris Earle accepted this invitation.
09/40. Terms of Reference and Composition of the Team (SEC09-P21)

AGREED that Ms Cathy Rooney be invited to represent the SDC at meetings of the Team where recreational sport was to be considered.

ACTION  MK
09/41. Terms of Reference and Composition of Residential Provision and 

Management Sub-Committee (SEC09-P22)


Noted. 

09/42. Terms of Reference and Composition of Financial Hardship Sub-

Committee (SEC09-P12)


Noted. 

09/43. Arrivals (SET09-P30) 
The key issue for imago had been communication between the Wardens’ Service and the Students’ Union:  it was essential that a sub-warden should attend any meetings when a hall warden was unable to be present.  There had been some issues with international students arriving in halls but procedures  had generally worked well.  Online induction arrangements should improve the situation next year for issues such as car-parking permits.  

The Students’ Union also felt that procedures for 2009 had worked well.  They reported that the number of hall committee and other student helpers, including those from a Christian society, continued to increase each year; the Union had also helped with meeting international students at Heathrow, and by addressing pre-sessional courses.

The issuing of network IDs and passwords to students in halls instead of in departments had worked well, with 98% of freshers online by Thursday of Freshers’ Week.  IT Services proposed that, for autumn 2010, student helpers would begin earlier in halls,  and would help by putting a pack of information from the warden in each room.  

The Graduate School considered that some procedures needed better co-ordination for next year, especially as UK/EU students had this year ‘slipped through the net’.  

For 2009/10, the Union had affiliated to the John Phillips hall all new PG students not living in halls, both as a means of bringing together international taught postgraduates, whether living on campus or in town, and as a means of facilitating intra-mural sport (IMS).   A hall committee chair had also been appointed.

AGREED that the Director of the Graduate School would discuss the situation regarding the postgraduate hall with the new Warden and the Students’ Union Postgraduate Development Officer.

ACTION:  JFH

The Academic Registrar reported that the majority of students had been able to complete University registration quickly.  Procedures involving the new Home Office points-based system (PBS) for international students would need some refining for next year, when the scheme would be fully implemented.  

09/44. Student surveys 

(i) Student Barometer survey (SEC09-P24(a) & (b))

Members agreed that possible future participation in this survey needed to be considered alongside possible participation in the two Higher Education Academy (HEA) surveys of postgraduate students’ academic experiences, the PTES for taught students and PRES for research students.  These would now run in alternate years, commencing with PTES in 2010.  The Director of the Graduate School felt strongly that the QAA would expect the University to take part in the PRES, as a means of monitoring and enhancing research students’ experience, especially as it related to training.  The Programme Quality Team (PQT)had recently approved, in principle, participation in the 2010 PTES but had not discussed the issue in any detail.  

Members also agreed that the usefulness of the Student Barometer survey was that results were benchmarked against other HEIs, and questions covered students’ non-academic as well as academic experiences.  Although data were  based on a very low response rate, they had highlighted one or two issues not available via surveys of students’ academic experiences.  Although the questionnaire was lengthy, and it might be possible to omit the section on the learning experiences, the Students’ Union representatives noted that the surveys had usefully flagged the issue of the English language ability of some academics:  recent feedback had showed that this remained a major concern for students.

Both staff and student support would be sought to ensure a good response rate in any future external survey.

AGREED:

(a) That the University should express an interest in taking part in the 2010 PTES, but that the PQT should further discuss the proposal, including the timing of the survey at Loughborough.

ACTION:  MK/RAB

(b) That the issue of student surveys, including the question of resourcing their promotion and analysis of data, deserved strategic consideration.

ACTION:  MB

(ii) IT Services’ survey of HallNet users 2009

The new Student PC Clinic was in direct response to student requests for support with servicing their own hardware and had already proved both popular and effective.  The Clinic included IT Services’ own support for any software issues, and, for any hardware issues, it made a no-obligation recommendation to a commercial partner located alongside.  The service for students living in halls included a student ‘gang’ of under- and postgraduate students who provided mobile support.  

A use of Google Apps for Education for student email had recently been conducted with students from the Departments of Computer Science and Electronic and Electrical Engineering, together with the Students’ Union Executive.  The pilot had been successful and participants had encouraged its roll-out across the University.  This was likely to take place within this academic year.

IT Services was also increasing flexibility of provision by providing multi-function printing devices across campus, including halls and social buildings.  Usage would be monitored before any further installations.

The University was investing in a virtual desktop service which should enable students both in hall and off-campus to run specialist software in their accommodation.  

The Committee noted that all these developments were in direct response to student feedback.

(iii) i-grad/ CUBO bounce-back survey 2009 

i-grad had conducted a further survey on behalf of a group of 26 universities who were CUBO members.  The University’s results for welfare in accommodation had been  good, and although it was weaker in price and quality of accommodation, Loughborough had scored higher than most other universities.  imago and its CUBO colleagues would continue to monitor the situation.


(iv) Student employment exchange

The Director of Student Services had been asked by the Chief Operating Officer to convene a group to assess the benefits to the University, and he would report back to the Committee in due course.

ACTION:  NRT
09/45. English language issues

The University was taking action on a number of issues that the Student Barometer survey results had highlighted;  three main issues had concerned students:

(i) Academic staff language/communication issues

The Committee noted that the Student Experience Team had strongly recommended that the Teaching Centre be given additional resources to support academic staff in teaching communication.  The Centre now supported a range of staff in communication skills, particularly in teaching situations, and had bid for some TQEF funding to provide online resources.  The Directors of the Teaching Centre and the Student Support Centre were also discussing proposals to pool resources to support the staff communication issues.  The Committee also noted that the new Director of the Student Support Centre had offered academic departments more flexible, tailored courses for their international students. 

The Committee also noted that the issue of academics’ English language facility and communication in teaching situations had recently been raised during the Students’ Union training of new programme representatives.  Programme representatives had reported that some students were not attending lectures where they were unable clearly to understand some staff.  Department chairs had suggested the Union instigate a rating scheme of teaching staff that also identified excellence and good practice.  The Union was aware that these issues had also been raised in module feedback and that they could affect any future survey results;  it therefore wished to work with the University on addressing them.

AGREED:

(a) That, at its meeting the following week, the Human Resources Working Group would be asked to consider the issues of identifying staff and resourcing support.

ACTION:  MB
(b) That, at its meeting the following month, the Student Experience Team be asked to note the Committee’s discussion, and that the issue would be flagged at the meeting of the Human Resources Working Group and progressed from there, as it was outside the Team’s remit.

ACTION:  MK
(ii) Multi-culturalism

The International Advisory Group was addressing the issue of international students having a better experience of the host culture.  

(iii) Opportunities to teach for research students

The issue had been discussed at the recent Senate/ Council awayday.  The Graduate School was perhaps best placed to encourage departments to try to provide more opportunities for research students to teach, although there were implications for the undergraduate learning experience.  The Teaching Centre was supporting non-academics such as Research Assistants and research students who were also teaching.  

09/46. Student participation in recreational sport

The Committee noted that Cathy Rooney from the Sports Development Centre (SDC) had attended for part of the recent meeting of the Student Experience Team in order to discuss space for recreational sport.  The Director of Student Services had since learned from discussions with the SDC and Facilities Management (FM) that student requirements should be met by additional multi-functional indoor and outdoor recreational spaces that were part of a capital expenditure plan shortly to be considered by the Operations Committee.  Plans were being drawn up by a group that included student representatives.  FM was willing to make a presentation on these plans to the Committee or Team, preferably after the map for recreational sport had been clarified.  

The Students’ Union welcomed the proposed multi-function provision, but said that the main need remained external space on central campus for casual activities such as kicking and throwing balls.  The Elvyn and Cayley pitches on central campus were to be replaced by a 13-acre site at Holywell Park.  In addition, IMS captains were unable to find space for training.  Facilities Management had informed the Director of Student Services that the Student Activities Officer and the AU President would be involved in decision-making about plans for ‘old Elvyn’ blocks.  

AGREED 

That SDC and FM must address these needs, and that representatives from each be asked to attend the next Team meeting, to provide an update on developments;  the  AU President would also be invited.

ACTION  MK
09/47. Implementation Plan

It was not certain that the current membership of the Arts Committee was adequate to present the student perspective.

09/48. Induction (SEC09-P31(a) & (b) 
The Student Induction Working Group had been set up by the Student Experience Committee for two main purposes:

· To review information distributed by academic and administrative departments to freshers and returners, and to identify any overlap or gaps in the provision;

· To review the format, timing and method of distribution.

The Group had made six recommendations, one of which was that, within the first one or two weeks, each academic department should have face to face induction sessions for freshers, lasting no more than one hour, that included short presentations by the main central services and the Students’ Union.  Although the recommendation had resource implications, freshers valued these sessions, and there was evidence that departments that conducted such face to face sessions experienced fewer issues with students later.  

For these sessions to be effective, it was crucial to consider what information was essential for new students to receive in that first week or two, and how it was best communicated.  Members commented that most new students’ priority was to log onto email, and a two-week period was therefore too long.  The Group had recommended this period because the Friday before term began was too busy for some departments to hold a general induction.  Some members felt that a Library induction should be at departments’ discretion, and would be more useful if it was targeted and included a visit.  Some felt that an hour would incur ‘information overload’, and that an activity-based ‘treasure hunt’ for information around campus would be more valuable.  However, others considered a face to face induction was important, for example, in order to promulgate the IT Acceptable Use Policy.

The Group’s second recommendation was that the University establish an ‘umbrella’ website of induction information, with links to each department.  The site was intended to be a smart index available for a fixed period, and  to reduce some overlap in written information, such as that relating to Library and IT Services.  The Group also needed to consider how this website might fit with the expected student portal, the Current Students webpage and the existing Student Hub website.  The University would need to define the scope of the site by deciding whether it should cover relatively limited information for new students, and be available only for a short period, or whether it should provide comprehensive information for all student groups, throughout the academic year.

The Committee agreed with the  fourth recommendation, that consideration be given to the specific needs of induction for full-time taught postgraduates.  Timing was problematic:  many taught postgraduates had been  uncertain when they were required to attend the department, and some international students were unable to arrive ahead of the beginning of term.  

The Committee considered the possible future use of a social network to provide information to students.  The University had not previously used Facebook because students had reiterated that they wished to keep this for private and social use.  The Students’ Union representatives confirmed that, although the Union made extensive use of social networks for a range of activities, they preferred that the University continue to use email as the most effective means of communication.   Additional reasons for not using social networks for official purposes were that:  (i) the proliferation of communication media, which would make management of information more difficult;  (ii) this medium was likely to dissipate the seriousness of messages;  (iii) not all students used these networks;  (iv) compliance issues, email messages being recognised as legal documents.  On the other hand, using Facebook should mean fewer email messages, and perhaps ensure the latter was better used.

The Committee learned that some central services, such as the Library and Careers Centre, were already using Facebook for some student communication.  imago was also using Facebook for certain purposes, and was aware that some other university residential organisations were either using it or investigating its use.  It should therefore be possible to get further student feedback on  whether it was now appropriate for the University to consider using it.  It might be helpful to view the current academic year as a pilot, then assess student attitudes regarding its effectiveness.  Some members suggested that the University should be cautious about investing resources in social networks, as some media were ephemeral and could cease to enjoy currency, but it was generally agreed that the issue needed a broader debate, and that it should be considered by the joint EMG/LSU meeting the following week.

The table, although not yet complete, listed induction material currently available to students, beginning with pre-arrival information.    ‘Induction’ for this purpose had been defined as Week 1 of the academic year.  Dr Mark Hollingsworth of Student Records and Examinations Office was thanked for his part in preparing this document.  

The Committee found the table useful, and considered that it would be even more helpful if the information was disaggregated by student group, and by prospective and confirmed students or perhaps prospective students, applicants, accepted students, and registrations.  This should make it easier to see any overload or gaps, and at what point of the year, or of their HE ‘career’, students received information.  This should help identify any information that perhaps ought to be provided earlier:  for example, to enable freshers’ parents to see it.  Although the Committee appreciated that the University’s contract was with students, direct communication with parents would probably benefit all three parties, and further parental involvement was inevitable with the likely increase in fees.

The Committee also believed it would help if the table expanded the section on information sent in the earlier stages.  However, this was outwith the remit of an ‘induction’ Working Group, and this work might best be undertaken by the Student Recruitment Team.  The Committee would be able to make an informed decision once it had seen the disaggregated table.

 AGREED:

(a) That the Induction Working Group should consider what information it was essential to cover both in departmental inductions and on the proposed website, and should report next to the Student Experience Team.  The Team would consider this and in due course make a recommendation to the Committee.

ACTION:  NRT
(b) That the imminent joint EMG/LSU meeting be asked to consider the possible use of social networks for communication with students.

ACTION:  MB
(c) That the Working Group would provide the Committee with the table disaggregated by student group.

ACTION:  NRT

The Working Group was thanked for all its efforts in putting all the information together.

09/49. Student transition 
The need for the University to re-consider the support it provided to students in the transition between home and university had been raised at the recent Senate/Council awayday.  The Committee considered that the issue would be best considered by the Programme Quality Team and then by the Learning and Teaching Committee. 

ACTION:  MK/ RAB

09/50. Student Experience Team notes of the last meeting (SEC09-P25)


Noted. 

09/51. Residential Provision and Management Sub-Committee notes of the last 

meeting (SEC09-P26)


Noted. 

09/52. Financial Hardship Sub-Committee reports (SEC09-P27 (a) & (b))


Noted. 

09/53. Reports from Student Services sections
The Director of Student Services proposed that the reports should in future be considered by the Team, and that he would compile a summary for the Committee to note.

.1 Chaplaincy (SEC09-P28)

Key points of the report were noted;  these included some staffing issues;  plaque dedications in the Garden of Remembrance;  some multi-faith activities;  and the appointment of a new sports chaplain.

.2 Counselling (SEC09-P29)

Key points of the report were that a wide cross-section of over 500 student clients used the service regularly, a significant percentage of whom were deemed to be at risk of suicide at any one time.  A significant part of the service’s role was dealing with parental concerns about support provided for students.  The service was developing an online resource which should help engage those clients who were not yet ready to meet a counsellor.

09/54. Risk Schedule


Noted. 

09/55. THE Awards


Noted. 

09/56. Any other business:  Community Action report

Hannah Beasley reported on recent activities:  19 mini-projects undertaken during October included involvement in local schools and a large litter-pick in town;  the Union had recently received good feedback from the local residents’ group.  

Although CRB issues somewhat limited the scope for international students to be involved in local schools, a project team was currently working on a ‘culture in the community’ scheme .  Some local schools that were interested in strengthening their international links might welcome students giving talks to pupils or engaging in activities such as table-tennis.  Members could supply the Union with contact names.

ACTION:  JCN

09/57.   Dates of the next meetings


Wednesday 24 February 2010 at 2 pm in Committee Room 2

Wednesday 16 June 2010 at 3.30 pm in Committee Room 2 

(please note the later start-time in June)



Author – Marie Kennedy

Date – November 2008

Copyright © Loughborough University.  All rights reserved.

